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MISSION STATEMENT:
“My House Shall be Called a House of Prayer For All Peoples”

To provide a spiritual, cultural and educational environment inspired by the highest Reform Jewish values.
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With the arrival of the new fiscal year, a new group assumed the 
leadership of the temple.  Led by Linda Fox-Jarvis as President, 
the administration includes Edward G. (Ted) Kaufman as First 
Vice President, Lisa A. Cohen as Second Vice President, Sharon K. 

Nusbaum as Secretary, and Lawrence Steingold as Treasurer.  Eddie Kramer 
becomes the Immediate Past President, and new to the Executive Board is Robin 
Mancoll, member-at-large.

OST Board Passes the Torch

Eddie Kramer and Linda Fox-Jarvis

Cemetery Service 
Forest Lawn Cemetery Mausoleum
Sunday, August 25, 2013
Services...............................................................1:00 p.m. 

Selichot
Saturday, August 31, 2013
Class with Rabbi Steinberg..................................6:30 p.m.
Reception............................................................7:30 p.m.
Services...............................................................8:00 p.m.

Erev Rosh Hashanah
Wednesday, September 4, 2013
Services...............................................................6:15 p.m.
...........................................................................8:15 p.m.

Rosh Hashanah Day
Thursday, September 5, 2013
Services............................................................... 9:00 a.m.
......................................................................... 11:30 a.m.
Tashlich...............................................................4:30 p.m.

Kol Nidre
Friday, September 13, 2013
Services...............................................................6:15 p.m.
...........................................................................8:15 p.m.

Yom Kippur
Saturday, September 14, 2013
Services............................................................... 9:00 a.m.
......................................................................... 11:30 a.m.

Yom Kippur Afternoon Services
Study Session(in Chapel) with Rabbi Steinberg............1:30 p.m.
Afternoon Service (in Chapel)................................2:45 p.m.

D'var Haftorah Reader: Bert Newfield "The Man Who Disagreed 
with God"
Haftorah Reader: Jay Lazier

Interlude (Barbara Chapman, Harpist)................4:00 p.m.
Memorial and Concluding Services.....................4:15 p.m.
Break-the-Fast....................................Immediately following 
                                                                    concluding Services

Special High Holy Day Issue    Calendar-at-a-Glance   2013/5774

Details on High Holy Day offerings begin on page 12.
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 Clergy Corner

Magic & Memory
Jewish overnight summer camp is a magical place for me and for my 
family.  Experiences at the camps I grew up at helped me discover Judaism in a living 
way, that spoke to me personally, and moved me to make being Jewish a part of my 
everyday life.  Camp is a place where you can "reinvent" yourself and experiment with 
who you are and what role you play within a group.  Tammy and I always say we each 
like who we are best when we're at camp.  We've seen this in our children and in the 
congregants we've attended camps with as well. 

Now that I've been on staff at camps (for more than three times longer than I was a camper), I get a big 
kick out of helping create Magical Jewish Moments for others.  I like to take the way that I'm filled up 
with Jewish Living at the camps and help create those moments for campers, staff, and also our members 
here at Ohef Sholom Temple.
Here are some of the moments of magic, and hopefully memory, that the campers and I will take with me 
from my stays this summer at Camps Airy and Louise, and URJ Kutz Camp:

•	 Concerts with liberal Jewish Rock Stars Josh Nelson and Dan Nichols
•	 Our Jewish kids going into Manhattan and getting to visit such important places as the 

Jewish Museum and Hebrew Union College - Jewish Institute of Religion (where Tammy 
and I studied, along with Rabbi Roz, in the mid-90s)

•	 Channa peer-leading a song session after weeks of training
•	 Micah leading an impromptu song session for his bunk on campout
•	 Becoming the kind of parents who wait with bated breath for the day's upload of camp 

pictures -- not only of our kids, but also OST members and others from the Hampton Roads 
Jewish community

•	 International staff becoming a part of the camp community - Israelis, Brits, Hungarians, and 
so many others

•	 Watching the Camper Musical participants present a preview for us: "Oliver" in Concert
•	 Bringing a group of junior leaders to the infirmary to serenade a camper with "Lean On Me"
•	 Friday Night campfires where we sang a dozen spirited Jewish songs, including Oseh Shalom 

and Shalom Rav, with amazing gusto
•	 Micah's classmate from Hebrew Academy of Tidewater, a first-time camper, saying to us: 

"Thanks for introducing me to this place!  I really like it here!"
•	 Staying up until 4:00 am because the program we were writing was almost done but could be 

just a little better...
There were a few more outstanding moments this summer I had a part in planning.  Together in one 
ceremony, we retired a US Flag, buried old prayerbooks, and showed the camp a Fire Sign, an Israeli 
custom. We worked with an Eagle Scout on staff to develop the Flag retirement.  He had seen a ceremony 
where the Flag was taken apart, stripe by stripe and star by star, and the colonies or states they stood for 
were read aloud as the parts were placed into a campfire.  We incorporated that symbolism into the ritual, 
and asked campers each to carry a piece, which they held over their hearts.  I adapted a prayer book burial 
ceremony I had received from a colleague, and as part of the service we planted a fruit tree over the books 
as we buried them.  Simanei Eish, Fire Signs, are made by securing two poles in the ground a good distance 
apart, stringing wire between them, and attaching shapes made of twisted wire and burlap soaked in 
kerosene to the suspension wire.  Then the shapes are set on fire to reveal a symbol or word.  We recruited 
the Israeli staff members to create the sign.  At the end of the ceremony, as we sang a beautiful song led 
by a counselor choir, the word SHALOM in Hebrew letters lit up the evening sky (and the faces of the 
campers) in bright flames.  All in all, we involved more than 100 participants in the service. 
I also guided the creation of a new weekday prayer book for the camp and led the daily morning service, 
which was a wonderful experience for me as well as for the participants. 
And, a very special project for me was guiding the 11th graders in the writing of a song for an ill child 
(profile provided by the wonderful Mitzvah organization, Songs of Love) and presenting the song to the 
entire camp, who sang the chorus while we recorded it. 
We work hard during our time at camp, but it's really good work, it's very rewarding, and we can't wait to 
share with you some more of the insights we've gained by being privileged to be there. Camp is magic, and 
I'm so glad to share it with the campers and with you!

L'shalom,
Cantor Wally

Cantor’s Notes 
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Torah Portions for August
August 2   Av 26
Shabbat Services - 6:30 p.m.
Parasha: R’eih
Deuteronomy 11:26-16:17
Haftarah: Isaiah 54:11-55:5

August 9    Elul 3
Shabbat Services - 6:30 p.m. 
Parasha: Shof’tim
Deuteronomy 16:18-21:9
Haftarah: Isaiah 51:12-52:12

August 16   Elul 10
Shabbat Services - 6:30 p.m.
Parasha: Ki Teitzei
Deuteronomy 21:10-25:19
Haftarah: Isaiah 54:1-10

August 23  Elul 17
Shabbat Services – 6:30 p.m.
Parasha: Ki Tavo
Deuteronomy 26:1-29:8
Haftarah: Isaiah 60:1-22

August 30   Elul 24
Shabbat Services - 6:30 p.m.
Parasha: Vayelech
Deuteronomy 29:9-31:30
Haftarah:  Isaiah 61:10-63:9

Braille prayerbooks are available  
at services, upon request.
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Worship

Ohef Sholom remembers with deepest affection the following  
beloved family members and friends:

Jan Ganderson, on the loss of her mother, Peggy Hellner.

Ann Nusbaum, on the loss of her husband, Alan Nusbaum.

Lindsay (Rad) Davenport, Andrew Nusbaum, and Matt Nusbaum on the 
loss of their father, Alan Nusbaum.

Nancy Nusbaum, on the loss of her son, Alan Nusbaum.

Vivian Margulies, on the loss of her mother, Irene Cohen.

Condolences

Appreciation
A special "Thank You" to Jeanne & Julius Miller and family for once again 
sponsoring the Temple's recycling program.

Congratulations
Congratulations to Ed & Frankie Ostroff on the birth of their 
granddaughter, Cecilia Marie Ostroff, on February 27 to Ethan & Gretchen 
Ostroff.  Other proud grandparents are Ray & Janet Baker.
Congratulations to Penny & Ken Powders on the birth of their 
granddaughter Violet Marie Woods-Powders.  Proud parents are Dave 
Powders and Cathleen Woods.

Wish List
Thank you for your contributions to our Wish List Fund.  Your donations have enabled 
us to purchase easels and display stands that advertise our upcoming programs. The 
stands are located in the Temple hallway. 

We welcome your continued contributions to this fund.

For more information please contact Gail Bachman (757) 625-4295 or gail@ohefsholom.org

REMINDER
Submissions for  

the September bulletin  
must be received  

by August 1. 

Did you know...
There is a Special Needs committee that looks out for 
those congregants with any type of disabilities.  This 
committee recently installed power-assisted doors 
in the front entryway off the Raleigh Avenue 
parking lot to facilitate entry and exit through 
these heavy doors. 

If this kind of work is of interest to you, the 
committee would welcome new members.

Contact the Temple at 757•625•4295 or 
information@ohefsholom.org to learn more.

mailto:gail@ohefsholom.org
mailto:information@ohefsholom.org


Dear OST Family,
I hope you are enjoying the beginning of summer and hope to see you soon either at a Friday night service, or at one 
of the many wonderful programs going on around Temple.  Hard to believe the High Holidays are just around the 
corner, and I, of course, look forward to seeing you at one of the services.

I would like to use “my space” in the bulletin each month to keep everyone up to date with what the Board of 
Directors, Executive Committee and other committees of Ohef Sholom Temple are doing.  There are so many 
people working behind the scenes to make Ohef Sholom a home away from home for all of us, including our 
wonderful OST employees and staff.  I cannot mention everyone in each bulletin but hope to highlight some of 
the work being done each month.

First, I want to thank everyone for the wonderful support and turnout at our annual fundraiser held in early 
June - A Night At The Races.  I think everyone who attended had a great time, either bidding in the silent and 

live auctions, playing casino games, getting into the horse racing, or just catching up with temple friends around the dinner table while 
listening to great music.  The hats and race garb that many people wore were so creative and, of course, everyone enjoyed sporting a 
creation by Ryan the Balloon Guy.  I want to give a special thanks to our committee who worked tirelessly to make this event a success 
and give a special shout-out to Linda Peck, Lisa Cohen, Paula Russell, Sara Bachman, Matt Mancoll (and Bite Restaurant) and Ted 
Kaufman who inspired our committee and went above and beyond the call.  Also, big thanks to all of our sponsors and donors who are 
highlighted in this month’s bulletin.  As I have mentioned before, our balancing the "budget" still depends upon this annual fundraiser 
as well as our bi-annual Directory.  If you would like to help out next year on either fundraiser/committee please let me know.  It is a lot 
of fun and as they say - "Many hands make light work.”  This year we exceeded our goal of $40,000 (net) which is very exciting J.
Other happenings in the last month include a productive worship committee meeting preparing for this year’s HHD.  We have a very 
dedicated worship committee led by Margaret Sawyer and Bert Newfield.  Our religious school committee has been very busy preparing 
for the fall with a day’s retreat and Karen Fine, committee chair, is inspiring all of us to make OST’s Religious School the very best it can 
be.  Our Adult Ed committee, newly chaired by Matthew Weinstein and Todd Waldman, has had several meetings and has a great line 
up of educational offerings including the Marvin and Lillian Davis Scholar in Residence Weekend with Rabbi Gary Zola, November 
15-17, 2013.  Our personnel committee has been very busy the last several months working on policy and evaluations for our staff.   
Kudos to Debbie Casey, our chair, and all the committee members for a lot of hard work.  And finally, in early June we had a board 
retreat which was a nice relaxing way to kick off our fiscal year, giving everyone an opportunity to get to know one another better and 
talk about our role in OST life.
I must mention a very special and hard working person on our executive committee before I sign off.  Lawrence Steingold, our Treasurer 
extraordinaire, spends hours and hours working in the office with our staff tracking our income and expenses to ensure we stay on 
budget and, equally important, ensure everything is properly categorized and documented.  It is a big job and he deserves a big thank 
you from all of us.  
Looking forward to worshipping with you on Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur.  

An early L'Shanah Tovah!

Linda FJ
President

A Word from the President
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    August Eco-Tip
Energy: If every US household replaced 

just one incandescent light bulb with an Energy Star 
rated compact fluorescent light bulb (CFL), it would 
prevent greenhouse gasses equivalent to the emissions 
of more than 800,000 cars. A CFL uses ¼ of the energy 
of an incandescent light bulb and will pay for itself 
within 6 months (Energy Star). Start small by installing 
Energy Star rated CFLs when a light blows out, or make 
a big change by installing CFLs in all of your lights.

Eco-tip provided by GreenFaith: www.greenfaith.org

Escape the summer heat and come relax in the AC 
and read the many excellent resources that your OST 
Library has to offer. 
The OST Library has a multitude of different books on 
a variety of subjects that range 
from photography and art to 
history and philosophy. 
Your OST Library is open 
throughout the week during 
the main office hours.

Stefany Guido 
OST Librarian/Archivist

Library News

http://www.greenfaith.org
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SUN. MON. TUES. WED. THUR. FRI. SAT.
1
7:00 p.m.
Membership 
Committee Mtg.

2
6:30 p.m. 
Shabbat Services

3 
9:00 a.m. 
Torah Study  
10:30 a.m. 
Shabbat Service

4 5 6
4:00 p.m. 
House Committee 
Mtg.
7:00 p.m.
Torah Study

7 
6:00 p.m.
Men's Club 
Mtg.

8
7:00 p.m.
Caring Committee 
Mtg.

9
6:30 p.m. 
Shabbat Services

10
9:00 a.m. 
Torah Study
10:30 a.m. 
Shabbat Service

11
7:00 a.m 
Oasis Breakfast 
(offsite)

12 13
7:00 p.m.
Torah Study

14 15 16
6:30 p.m.
Services Shabbat

17
9:00 a.m.
Torah Study
10:30 a.m. 
Shabbat Service

18 19 20
7:00 p.m.
Torah Study

21 22 23
6:30 p.m.
Shabbat Services

24
9:00 a.m. 
Torah Study
10:30 a.m. 
Shabbat Service

25
9:30 a.m.
Sisterhood Board 
Mtg. 
1:00 p.m.
Cemetery Service

26
9:30 a.m.
Soup Kitchen

27
12:30 p.m. 
Executive 
Committee Mtg. 
7:00 p.m.
Torah Study

28 29 30
6:30 p.m.
Shabbat Services

31
9:00 a.m. 
Torah Study
10:30 a.m. 
Shabbat Service
6:30 p.m.
Preparing for the High 
Holy Days-sponsored by 
the Adult Ed Committee
7:30 p.m.
Selichot Reception
8:00 p.m. 
Selichot/Dress Torahs

August 2013

A small Way to Offer BIG HELP 
to Your OST Religious School!
Please cut this out the coupon below, take it to your local 
Harris Teeter Store, and hand to your cashier at checkout 
and you will be registered for the entire year.

Please add the 
following Together In 

Education code to this 
customer's VIC card

Code: 7395

"

"Postcards from Israel: 
Impressions from a Recent Trip" 
August 2, 2013
6:30 p.m.

Please join us for the 
Shabbat service on 
Friday, August 2, 2013 
as 
Dr. Alicia Willson-Metzger, 
Dr. David Metzger, and 
Chuck Woodward 
share impressions 
from their recent trip 



 

The publication of this newsletter coincides with the hottest days of the year. We hope that you have enjoyed some well 
deserved fun this summer, vacation at the beach or in the mountains, connecting with your families.
There are just a few weeks left before we get ready for the High Holy Days, followed by a full schedule for Religious School 
and adult education classes.
We had a “meet and greet” with the Executive Board, in order to get everybody’s ideas and thoughts about Sisterhood, 
goals and future plans.
Invitations to join, or rejoin, Sisterhood will be in the mail soon. If you have never been a member, please consider joining.
Your time may be limited and you may feel that you cannot add another thing to your hectic life, but consider that your 
dues alone will make a difference and help Ohef Sholom Temple continue many worthwhile causes.
We have already started working on this year’s Shabbaton, October 4-5, at the Virginia Beach Resort and Conference Center. 
We are very fortunate to have Rabbi Roz as our spiritual leader and Rabbi Connie Golden as chair. More information, flyers 
and registration forms will be coming to you in the next few weeks.
Remember, there is an ongoing booksale in the lobby. Bring a couple of books and leave them on the designated table, 
then pick up a few to take home. You may pay for the books at the office.
As always, when shopping for Bar and Bat Mitzvah, weddings and other occasions, think of our own fabulous Judaica Shop, 
truly the best in Tidewater.
Enjoy the rest of your summer!

Yours in Sisterhood,

Gabriele Jiannas	 Leslie Legum
Sisterhood Co-President	 Sisterhood Co President	
496-5222	 623-9948
gbjiannas@outlook.com	 les210@verizon.net
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From The Sisterhood

After having been previously rained out, the Men’s Club annual Golf Tournament held its fund raiser, organized by Andy Kline, on 
a beautiful day at Bayville Golf Club, June 6, 2013. Prior to the first tee, Cantor Wally Schachet-Briskin gathered the players for a 
prayer, immediately followed by players heading for their electric golf carts. Many of the golfers enjoyed the best day they’ve had in 
months. The players enjoyed a delicious lunch followed by more golf. Thank you to Jerry Meltsner for arranging the use of Bayville 
Golf Club and sponsoring the luncheon, Todd Waldman for negotiating a new play date, and all the players: Andy Kline, David 
Abraham, Martin Einhorn, Ted Kaufman, Steve Kayer, Bryan Mesh, John Muhlendorf, Tom Snyder, Michael Blachman, Team Fine 
and all the contributors for making this a very successful fundraiser
Mark Friedman created a web link with photographs of the Golf Tournament players and commemorating the beautiful weather 
enjoyed by all. Please go to http://www.mkfrie.com/ost/golf13/photos/ to view the photographs.
Finally, no successful event can take place without the assistance of Linda Peck, Gail and Sara Bachman, Kristine Wayman and many 
others who worked behind the scenes so this event could move forward.
On behalf of the many members of the Men’s Club, I’d like to personally thank everyone involved for their time and dedication to helping 
us achieve our fund raising goal. I’m honored to be a member and humbled by the generosity of all the contributors and the players.
Dan Villani organized this year’s annual Men’s Club Picnic and Tides Game held on June 15. It was attended by over 60 people who 
enjoyed good food, camaraderie, great weather and spectacular fireworks. Many folks unable to attend this year’s event donated their 
tickets to other Temple members so they could enjoy the outing. As this annual tradition continues, we look forward to seeing new 
members join us for a fun-filled evening at the ball park.
Normally we refrain from holding Men’s Club meetings during the summer months; however, in order to prepare for the coming year 
it will be necessary to have a Men’s Club meeting on August 7, at 6:00 p.m.
To avoid a conflict with Rosh Hashanah the monthly Men’s Club meeting on September 4, will be held the following Wednesday, 
September 11, at 6:00 p.m. What better way to honor this date than to come out and be a part of a Brotherhood committed to service 
to our congregation and community.

B’ Sholom,

Don Friedman, Men’s Club President
mensclub@ohefsholom.org, 553-6317

The Men's Club

mailto:gbjiannas@outlook.com
mailto:les210@verizon.net
http://www.mkfrie.com/ost/golf13/photos/
mailto:mensclub@ohefsholom.org
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Men's Club Fund
With Appreciation For The Wonderful 
Henry B. Kaufmann Awards Ceremony to:
MEN’S CLUB
	 *Carol & Lou Sherman
Wishing A Happy Birthday to: 
JOEL COHN
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
BURTON JAFFE
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel

Rabbi Arthur Steinberg's 
Discretionary Fund
In Honor Of The Confirmation of:
SAMANTHA GREEN
	 Ira & Jean Steingold

RELIGIOUS SCHOOL PRINCIPAL’S 
DISCRETIONARY FUND
In Memory of:
ROBIN LEIGH SIEGEL
	 Gloria & Leo Simon
In Honor Of Receiving The Henry B. 
Kaufmann Award to:
LOU SHERMAN
	 *Debra Mervis Keeling

molly and George Radin 
Archives Fund
In Memory of:
ROBIN SIEGEL
	 *Ruth & Edward Legum

Tree of Life
In Honor Of The 20th Anniversary of: 
JACQUELINE & JOHN GROSSMAN
	 *Louis I. Grossman

Tree of Remembrance
In Memory of:
ALAN NUSBAUM
	 *Joan Nusbaum

Dues Relief Fund
A Contribution Has Been Given by:
	 *Anne & Eddie Kramer

Stanley L. Harrison Music Fund
In Memory of:
STANLEY L. HARRISON
	 *Edythe C. Harrison

Library Fund
With Appreciation to Outgoing Temple 
President to: 
ED KRAMER
	 *Debra Mervis Keeling

ANNE & U.S. MILLER  
CAMPERSHIP FUND 
Wishing A Happy Birthday to:
LISA COHEN
	 *Lori Galbraith, Robin Katz  
	 & Shelley Rosenberg

Osty
In Honor Of Receiving The Kurt 
Rosenbach Award to: 
JAY & LESLIE LEGUM
	 JoAnne & Ken Klein

SISTERHOOD UNIONGRAM FUND 
With Appreciation For Uniongrams 
Sent In Honor Of Our 45th Wedding 
Anniversary from:
	 *Judy & Burton Jaffe

HALLIE COHEN MILLER FUND FOR 
TIKUN OLAM
Wishing A Happy 90th Birthday to: 
DICK EMANUEL
	 *Arielle Traub

Casseroles For Kids
A Donation Has Been Given by:
	 *Gabriele Jiannas
	 *Debra Mervis Keeling

Wishlist
In Honor Of A Fun Evening At The Night 
At The Races from:
	 *Judy & Robert Rubin

We Appreciate the Thoughtfulness of Those Who Support OST
by remembering and honoring their friends and loved ones through their generous contributions

OHEF SHOLOM TEMPLE FUND
In Memory of:
ARTHUR LASKO
	 *Betty Callahan
ANITA ROVNER
	 *Joanne Batson & Phillip Rovner
LOUISE M. ROVNER
	 *Joanne Batson & Phillip Rovner
ROBERT ROVNER
	 *Joanne Batson & Phillip Rovner
JACK WEINTRAUB
	 *Isabel & Louis Brenner
Wishing A Speedy Recovery to:
ANNE K. FRIEDMAN
	 Carole & Stanley Sacks
Wishing A Happy Birthday to:
BURTON JAFFE
	 Carole & Billy Bernstein
KURT ROSENBACH
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
With Appreciation For Uniongrams Sent 
In Honor Of Our Anniversary from:
	 *Mimi & Bobby Stein
With Appreciation For Uniongrams Sent 
In Honor Of Our 45th Anniversary from:
	 *Linda & Ron Spindel
In Honor Of Your New Home to: 
PAM & DAN SNYDER
	 *Anne & Ed Kramer

RABBI MANDELBERG'S 
DISCRETIONARY FUND
In Memory of:
STUART ABRAMSON
	 Rabbi Connie & Dr. Gerald Golden
In Honor Of The Bar Mitzvah of Reed 
Goldner to:
RABBI ROSALIN MANDELBERG
	 *The Goldner Family
With Appreciation For Your Support 
At The Henry B. Kaufmann Award 
Ceremony to: 
RABBI ROSALIN MANDELBERG
	 *Carol & Lou Sherman
In Honor Of Receiving The Endowment 
Achievement Award to:
KURT ROSENBACH
	 Rabbi Connie & Dr. Gerald Golden
With Appreciation For The Wonderful 
Wedding Ceremony You Performed For 
David & Stacey to:
RABBI ROSALIN MANDELBERG
	 *Marlene & Duane Aikman
With Appreciation to:
RABBI ROSALIN MANDELBERG
	 *Patti & Commander Paul Seeman
	 The Melton Class Of 2013

Cantor Wally Schachet-
Briskin's DISCRETIONARY FUND
In Honor Of The Bar Mitzvah of Reed 
Goldner to:
CANTOR WALLY SCHACHET-BRISKIN
*The Goldner Family

SISTERHOOD FLORAL FUND
In Memory of:
EVELYN ADELMAN
	 *Connie & David Adelman
BERTHA G. COHEN
	 *Arleen Cohen & Family
DR. HAROLD FRIEDMAN	
	 *Jeanette & Donald Friedman
SYLVIA GEFFEN
	 Sheila & Matthew Krakower
MARION GLAZER
	 Brenda & Sheal Lisner and  
	 Janet Hill & Families
MARY KERNER
	 *Bonnie & Stuart Kerner
MALVINA KIRSCHNER
	 Marilyn & Robert Kirschner
AGATHA LIEBMAN LEVENTHAL
	 *Rose Ann L. Grossman
MOLLIE LIEBMAN
	 *Rose Ann L. Grossman
LENA LIVERMAN
	 *Lee & Robert Liverman
MARGARET NEWFIELD
	 *Kristine & Thomas Brennan
	 *Sarah & Bert Newfield

ABRAHAM PERLMAN
	 Pansy & Jerome Perlman
MAURICE SACKS
	 Betty & Irwin Sacks
JAMES SCHIAVO
	 *Debra Mervis Keeling
JENNIE L. STERNMAN
	 Betty & Irwin Sacks
RONALD M. WATERS
	 *Jane & Lawrence Waters
JEFFREY WINN
	 Ireene Winn & Nancy W. Hackney
DAVID WOOLAND
	 *Patricia & Barry Kayer
In Honor Of The Bat Mitzvah of:
ALISA KOSOVSKY
	 *Anna & Leon Kosovsky
Happy Birthday to:
DALE JACOBS
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel

RELIGIOUS SCHOOL RELIEF FUND
In Memory of:
IRENE COHEN
	 JoAnne & Ken Klein
In Honor Of Receiving The Henry B. 
Kaufmann Award to:
LOU SHERMAN
	 *Pam & Dan Snyder
Wishing A Happy Birthday to:
PAULA L. BLACHMAN
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
WILLIAM L. NUSBAUM
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
A Contribution Has Been Given by:
	 *Anne & Eddie Kramer

CHARLES WOODWARD MUSIC FUND
In Memory of:
ALAN NUSBAUM
	 *Barbara & Bill Hearst
LARRY ROBBINS
	 Arlene & Jack Rephan
In Honor Of Receiving The Henry B. 
Kaufmann Award to:
LOU SHERMAN
	 Betty & Irwin Sacks
In Honor Of Receiving The Kurt 
Rosenbach Award to: 
JAY & LESLIE LEGUM
	 Nancy Jacobson & Kay Levine
In Honor Of The Birth Of Your 
Grandson, Noah, to:
LESLIE & JAY LEGUM
	 Betty & Irwin Sacks	
In Honor Of Your New Home to:
HARRIET & GERRY BLOOM
	 Betty & Irwin Sacks
Wishing A Happy Birthday to: 
MARILYN BUXBAUM
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
JAY LAZIER
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
JAY LEGUM
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
HELEN SONENSHINE
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel

Ohef Sholom Foundation Fund 
Wishing A Happy 90th Birthday to:
KURT ROSENBACH
	 Lee & Bob Liverman
Wishing A Happy Birthday to:
MARILYN D. BUXBAUM
	 Lee & Bob Liverman
KIM S. FINK
	 Lee & Bob Liverman
BEVERLY FOX
	 Lee & Bob Liverman
CATHI LADERBERG
	 Lee & Bob Liverman
JAY W. LEGUM
	 Lee & Bob Liverman
In Honor Of Receiving The Kurt 
Rosenbach Award to: 
JAY & LESLIE LEGUM
	 Lee & Bob Liverman
	 *Rachelle & Roberto Luna
	 *Ada Schewel Salsbury
	 Carol & Lou Sherman

For The Honor Of Receiving The Kurt 
Rosenbach Award from:
	 *Leslie & Jay Legum
In Honor Of Receiving The Henry B. 
Kaufmann Award to:
LOU SHERMAN
	 *Rachelle & Roberto Luna
	 *Susan & Alan Stein
In Honor Of Receiving The Network 
Leader Of The Year Award to: 
JOANNE BATSON
	 Carol & Lou Sherman
In Honor Of Receiving The Endowment 
Achievement Award to:
KURT ROSENBACH
	 Carol & Lou Sherman
In Honor Of Installing A Mezuzah At 
Your New Home to: 
PAM & DAN SNYDER
	 Lee & Robert Liverman

Sisterhood
In Honor Of Becoming Sisterhood Co-
President to: 
LESLIE LEGUM
	 Connie & Jerry Golden
With Appreciation For Uniongrams 
Received from:
	 *Martha & Rob Goodman & Family
With Appreciation For Uniongrams 
Received In Honor Of Our 60th Wedding 
Anniversary from:
	 *Jerome & Pansy Perlman

JEFFREY GOODOVE POST 
CONFIRMATION SCHOLARSHIP FUND
In Memory of:
IRENE COHEN
	 Harriet & Ed Goodove
ELLA JEAN RICHMON
	 Harriet & Ed Goodove
In Honor Of Your 50th Wedding 
Anniversary  to:
MIMI & WARREN KARESH
	 Harriet & Ed Goodove

Community Outreach 
Wishing A Happy Birthday to:
ALVIN WALL
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel

Community Outreach - 
SOUP KITCHEN
In Memory of:	
JOAN MILLER
	 *Richard Miller
A Contribution Has Been Given by:
	 *Arleen Cohen & Family
	 *Robin & Kathy Mason
	 *Ocean Potion Sun &  
	     Skin Care Products
	 *Harriet & Richard Siff
	 *Brad Thorpe
	 Dr. Edward Weisberg
Wishing A Happy Birthday to: 
NATHAN JAFFE
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
DEBI STADLIN
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
An Meal has Been Sponsored by:
	 *OST Sisterhood
An Meal has Been Co-Sponsored by:
	 *Debbie & Don Keeling

Caring Committee Fund
With Appreciation to Outgoing 
Sisterhood Co-Presidents to:
SHARON NUSBAUM & BARBARA DUDLEY
	 *Debra Mervis Keeling
Wishing A Happy Birthday to:
JOYCE CROCKIN
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
SHIRLEY S. HAINER
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel
In Honor Of The Birth Of Their 
Granddaughter, Hannah, to:
MARGIE & BOB RASHTI
	 Dolores & Alan Bartel

*denotes gift of $25 or more
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Triple Crown
Kim & Andrew Fink, Heidi & Ben Simon, and  
  Shelly & Britt Simon
Susan & Ted Kaufman
Debbie & Don Keeling
Anne & Eddie Kramer
Ohef Sholom Temple Men’s Club

Seattle Slew
Altmeyer Funeral Homes
Ohef Sholom Temple Sisterhood

War Admirals
Wall, Einhorn & Chernitzer, P.C.
Margie & Bob Rashti

Man of War
Karen & Matthew Fine

Native Dancer
Beth Sholom Village
Leslie Friedman
Jane Goldman & Ron Dryer
Esther & Andy Kline
Shelley & Jeff Loeb
Richard Miller Family

Rags to Riches
Beverly & Jack Fox
Lee & Bob Liverman
Lyla & Bruce Longman
Pam & Dan Snyder
Lawrence Steingold

Seabiscuit
Barbara & Nathan Fernandez
Sally & Steve Kocen
Ada Schewel Salsbury
Priority Toyota

Horse Race Sponsors
Susan & Ted Kaufman
Alyssa & Jonathan Muhlendorf
Diane & Ken Muhlendorf

Horse Sponsors
Paula & Michael Blachman	
Debbie Mancoll Casey	
Rabbi Lawrence Forman	
David Jarvis & Linda Fox-Jarvis	
Joan Harrison	
Ross Legum	
Rabbi Rosalin Mandelberg	
Bert Nusbaum	
Nancy & Charlie Nusbaum	
Cantor Wally Schachet-Briskin	
Carol & Lou Sherman	
Linda & Ron Spindel	
Rabbi Arthur Steinberg	
Ruth Wasserman	
Winn Nursery	

Live Auction Sponsors
Sara Bachman
Bite Restaurant: Robin & Matt Mancoll
Boardwalk Photobooth
Ted Bonk, Rick Rivin & Zelma Rivin
Lisa & David Cohen
Linda Fox-Jarvis & David Jarvis
Susan & Ted Kaufman
Debbie & Don Keeling
Gail Wolpin
Chuck Woodward

Catering Sponsor
Bite Restaurant

Food Sponsors
Baker’s Crust
Brutti’s
Chesapeake Bay Catering
No Frill Grill

Entertainment Sponsor
Virginia Beach Photo Booth

Donors
AOC Salon
Joe Arida
Baker’s Crust 
Baker’s Fine Jewelry and Gifts
Balance Therapeutic Massage
Beach Eye Care
Bean There 
Tony Benjumea
Beth Sholom Village
Bide-A-Wee Golf Course
Meg Brown
Burton’s Grill
Changes Hairstyling & City Spa
Chez Madeleine & Face Facts Spa
Cinema Café
Coastal Chiropractic
Lisa & David Cohen
Color Me Mine
Dan Ryan’s For Men
Decorum
Evofit
Fashion Nails
Fellini’s
Five Guys Burgers and Fries
The Founders Inn and Spa
Linda Fox-Jarvis
Freemason Abbey
Ingeresa & Brian Friedman
Gary Allen Hair & Skin Care Centre
Helene & Noah Green
Hampton Arts
Haynes
Hi Ho Silver
Hilton Norfolk Airport
Burgess Hodges
Holman’s Photography Studio
Hot House Yoga
Ideal Image
Jake’s Place

Elyse Kalfus
Robin & David Katz
Susan & Ted Kaufman
Debbie & Don Keeling
Bonnie & Stuart Kerner
Levin’s of Virginia
Lynnhaven Fish House
Besianne Tavss Maiden
The Marilyn and Marvin Simon  
  Family Jewish Community Center
Marriott - Norfolk Waterside
Mary Barnett’s
Max & Erma’s
Mi Hogar
Nauticus
Nawab
The New Leaf
No Frill Grill
Norfolk Admirals Hockey, Inc.
Norfolk Botanical Gardens
Norfolk Tides
Nuñez Fine Jewelers
Park Avenue Limousines
Phoebus Auction Gallery
Pizza Box
The Point at Phoebus
Portsmouth Museums
The Quality Shops
Paula Russel
Savor the Olive
Cantor Wally Schachet-Briskin
Segundo
Serendip
Sheraton Norfolk Waterside Hotel
Carol & Lou Sherman
Harriet & Richard Siff
The Signature at West Neck
Lauren Sinclair
Pam & Dan Snyder
The Spa and Laser Center
Spertner Jewelers
Reva K. Stein
Steinhilber’s
STIHL Inc
Stoley’s
Talbots
Taylor’s Do It Center
Tidewater Keepsake Jewelers
Town Point Club
TR Dance Center
Trader Joe’s
Vector Security
Virginia Aquarium
Virginia Arts Festival
Virginia Chorale
Virginia Furniture Company
Virginia Museum of  
  Contemporary Art
The Virginia Opera
Virginia Stage Company
Virginia Symphony Orchestra
Willis Furniture Company
Yorgo’s
Your Personal Trainer

THANK YOU to our 2013 Annual FUNdraiser 
"A Night at the Races" Sponsors & Donors



9

August 1
Patricia H. Bennett
Steven A. Kayer
Robert Liverman
Michele Newbill
August 2
Eleanor Cohen
Marshall Friedman
Stephanie Galbraith
Joseph Hearst
Joseph Steingold
Terry M. Waitzer
August 3
Bruce A. Laderberg
Brian Staub
August 4
Lorraine Fink
Linda Stark
August 5
Ira Brotman
Alan P. Ganderson
Marcia Hofheimer
Helen L. Koltun

Matthew Mancoll
Phillip Shanker
August 6
Nancy S. Zedd
August 7
Isobel Bartel
August 8
Anastasia S. Gordon
Philip Helman
August 9
Peter Sallmaier
Wayne Willey
August 11
Thomas C. Bachman
Seeman Waranch
August 12
Robin Golding
Harold I. Unger
August 13
Nancy Albinder
Benjamin D. Cohen
Janice Levin
Susan M. Quate

August 14
Susan R. Einhorn
Ruth Schepper

August 15
JoAnn Chertoff
Norma G. Flax
Celia G. Friedman
Anna Lee Liverman
Daryl B. Nemo

August 16
Michael J. Blachman
Linda Fox-Jarvis
Michelle Goodove
Charles A. Lisner
Jacob Polderman
Becky Rapoport
Ken Sands

August 17
Connie Spruill Adelman
Ronald M. Alper
Harriet T. Siff

August 18
James Gordon
Marion R. Lidman
MiMi Nicholson
August 19
Neil Bourassa
Allan G. Donn
Myron Glassman
Cheryl Lacey
Lee Schoolar
August 20
Steven Budman
Lynn Evans
Eunice F. Kozak
Natalie G. Levinson
Susan Olitsky
August 21
Renee G. Diamonstein
Martin A. Einhorn
Allison Kimnach
August 22
Roslyn G. Brown
Jules Kluger
Susan Nordlinger

August 23
Michael Lee Bohan
Rasa Drezner
Janet Gordon

August 24
Gerald C. Jaffe
Leona Roberts

August 25
Mitchell Fine
Jane H. Frieden
Melissa Goldner

August 26
Jack L. Frieden
Carol M. Sherman
Eliot Weinstein
Charles Werchado

August 27
Lawrence J. Adler
Kenneth Bates
Robert Fiedler
Gordon A. Ryan

August 28
Nancy Sacks Jacobson
Laura S. Kahn
Debra Ellen Kaplan
Denise Keeley

August 29
Joan L. Nusbaum

August 30
Audrey L. Gutterman
Karen Margolius  
  Plotnick
Michael N. Shroyer
Sidney Sward
Kathryn J. Wolf

August 31
Elizabeth P. Cooper
Frances Gould
Henry M. Schwan
Jay H. Zimmerman

August Birthdays

July 28 – August 3
Barbara Alper
Raymond A. Cogan
Rachel L. Cohen
Esther Comess
William Cross
Alberta Evans
Jennie Fass*
Lisa Frank
Jennie Friedman
Margaret Glans
Elsa Campe Goodman*
Ruth N. Goodman*
Gertrude Gore
Jerry Griffin
Cantor Joseph Gutherz
Robert Hecht
Benjamin Hoffer*
Ida Horwitz
Irving Kas
Amelia Kline*
Iosif Kosoi
Harry Legum*
Howard Legum
Leo H. Maltz
Junius Miller
Lorin Goodman Nelson*
Charles W. Novitch*
Herman C. Petock
Levi Plant*
Henry Porter
Margery Salzberger
Sylvia W. Schechter*
Sidney Slane
Esther Solomon
Martha Stein*
Minnie G. Strelitz*
Gertrude B. Weisberg
Harold Wolff

August 4 -10
Benjamin Allen
Joseph Chase
Samuel Cohen

Emma Colman
Irving Cooper*
Marvin W. Davis*
Milton Donn*
Don Embree
Barry Fine
Carol Lynn Firoved
Albert A. Gabel*
Howard Glassman
Marsha Goldman
Samuel Goldstone*
Samuel Goodman*
Teddy F. Greenhood
Morris B. Gutterman*
Alfred Haskell*
Sylvia Haskell*
Phillip Herman*
Carol Kaufman
Morris Kluger
Florence G. Kramer
Manuel Krampf*
Emma Maude Learned
Milton Lewis
Celia Mandelkern*
Florence Mendelsohn*
Lillian D. Mervis*
Julius Miller*
Jay Lawrence Millison
Sadie Spagat Morris*
Dr. Harry Pariser
Bella Rappaport
Sara Reznick
David Schoenholt*
Ruth Sherman
Ben Silver
Abraham Smith
Miriam Rae Snyder
Norma T. Steingold
Adelaide Tabet*
Joseph Van Os*
Michael B. Wagenheim*
Diana Walsh
Max Waters
Rhona S. Weinstein

August 11-17
Herbert B. Altschul*
Mark Bailey
Riva Lola (Lolly) Cohen*
Dorothy K. Crockin*
Erin Elizabeth Dixon
Marion S. Eason*
Robert Elkins
Caryl Emanuel
Ida Fink
Charles Gendler
Bertha Glaser
Anna Glassman
Sarah Glickman
Rebekah Gurfein
Danny Hofheimer
Bertram Hornstein*
Frank Jacobs
Elizabeth W. Jenkins*
Wendy Kraus
Jean B. Landauer*
Jack Lesser
Dr. Seymour Levy
Henry Longman*
Mildred Malkin
Ellen Mansbach
Augusta F. Marcus*
Gertrude M. Mark
Gerry Mendelson
Joan Miller*
E. Joseph Nusbaum*
Virginius H. Nusbaum, Jr.
Louise S. Nusbaum
Gladys Lowenberg  
  Oberndorfer*
Morris Odessky
Oscar Pluznick
Mollie S. Radin*
Lucille Schwan*
Aaron B. Seldner*
Philip Silverstein
Michael Skwarlo
Mary Witten Sobel*
Ross Myron Trump

Robert M. White*
Rose R. Wrobel
Barbara U. Zaba
Benjamin Zaba

August 18-24
Emma Aftel
Beatrice L Berlin*
Sara Detwiler
Rose Flax
Beatrice F. Garfinkel*
Saul Goldberg
Moses Goldstein*
Louis Greenblatt
Evelyn Hecht*
Ethel Heller
Mary Jacobs*
Joseph Kahan*
Eva Kaufman
Carrie Kern*
Clifford K. Kesser*
Louis Kootner
Dorothy Kossman*
Helen G. Lampl
Philip Lobock
Sophie Loeb
Fannie H. Maas*
Joyce McCartan
Alexander Benjamin  
  Mizroch*
Raymond Pearl
Bertha G. Rotholz*
Simon Salsbury
Hyman M. Silverman*
Richard Smith
Sherman Steinberg
Jules Stredler
Annie Joo Watt*
Samuel Weisberg
Harry Young

August 25-31
Bessie Aftel
Irwin C. Albert
Bertha Auerbach*
Rachel Rief Axelrod*
Milton Barrie
Jonathan Behr
Henrietta Blaustein*
Nathaniel H. Cohn*
Louis Colbus
Theresa B. Davis
Isaac Fass*
Sol Fass*
Hilda F. Fisher
Bernard Frenkil
Henri S. Front
Rabbi H.E. Front
Alan Gaynor
Simcoe Glasser*
Sarah Glassman
Sadie Goldman
Stanley Hainer
Milton Hirschler*
Henry Clay Hofheimer*
Ronald Lee Jacobson
Dorothy Kas
Melvin J. Kozak
Beatrice Lohre
Edythe Lotkin
Rabbi Louis D. Mendoza*
Fred Coleman Michalove
Ruby Moore
Ferdinand Phillips, Sr.*
Ella H. Raymond*
Mabel Rierson
Paul Robbins
David Rovner
Brad Scherr
Marvin Simon*
David Sussman*
Gabe Sward
Fred Wasserman*
Barry M. Wolf*

August Yahrzeits

*denotes memorial plaque

Elyse Kalfus
Robin & David Katz
Susan & Ted Kaufman
Debbie & Don Keeling
Bonnie & Stuart Kerner
Levin’s of Virginia
Lynnhaven Fish House
Besianne Tavss Maiden
The Marilyn and Marvin Simon  
  Family Jewish Community Center
Marriott - Norfolk Waterside
Mary Barnett’s
Max & Erma’s
Mi Hogar
Nauticus
Nawab
The New Leaf
No Frill Grill
Norfolk Admirals Hockey, Inc.
Norfolk Botanical Gardens
Norfolk Tides
Nuñez Fine Jewelers
Park Avenue Limousines
Phoebus Auction Gallery
Pizza Box
The Point at Phoebus
Portsmouth Museums
The Quality Shops
Paula Russel
Savor the Olive
Cantor Wally Schachet-Briskin
Segundo
Serendip
Sheraton Norfolk Waterside Hotel
Carol & Lou Sherman
Harriet & Richard Siff
The Signature at West Neck
Lauren Sinclair
Pam & Dan Snyder
The Spa and Laser Center
Spertner Jewelers
Reva K. Stein
Steinhilber’s
STIHL Inc
Stoley’s
Talbots
Taylor’s Do It Center
Tidewater Keepsake Jewelers
Town Point Club
TR Dance Center
Trader Joe’s
Vector Security
Virginia Aquarium
Virginia Arts Festival
Virginia Chorale
Virginia Furniture Company
Virginia Museum of  
  Contemporary Art
The Virginia Opera
Virginia Stage Company
Virginia Symphony Orchestra
Willis Furniture Company
Yorgo’s
Your Personal Trainer



This summer, it has been great to 
welcome several of our Temple 
youth who have assisted in all 

aspects of the Soup Kitchen.  The Chaplain 
and sailors from Commander Naval Beach 
Group Two have been volunteering with us 
every month since March, and we are proud 
to work with them in the service of others. 

A big shout out to Ocean Potion, 
manufacturer of sunscreen and skin care 
products. They donated 1000+ tubes of their 
sunscreen for our Soup Kitchen patrons. We 
thank them for their generosity and support of 
our Soup Kitchen.

Please get involved in this OST community outreach program.  As the number of guests 
at each meal grows, so does the need for volunteers to help prepare and serve the meal, 
welcome guests at the door and check-in desk, and help with the distribution of toiletry 
articles, water bottles, donated clothing, blankets, backpacks etc. If you are available to 
join us on the last Monday of the month, please contact the Soup Kitchen Chairperson, 
Dorianne Villani, at dvillani@cox.net or 301-6477.

Thank You  
to the August  

“Warm Hearts” Soup Kitchen  
Meal Sponsor:  

Debbie & Don Keeling
Diane & Ken Muhlendorf

Chaplain Paul Schumann from 
Beach Group visits one on one with 
every guest.

Congregants Annette Dirlam, Katelyn Villani (and 
her friend Caitlin Smith), and Dani Byers manage the 
serving line with our visiting sailors.

The Caring Committee is hoping to start the New Year with the addition of new members and a new chair.  But before we 
look ahead I would like to honor Inger Friedman for doing such a remarkable job leading the Caring Committee over the 
past two years.  
Two years ago Prue Salasky and I strongly persuaded Inger to take on the leadership promising her she would get lots of help 
and would not have to be in charge of Mitzvah Day.  Inger did an incredible job leading the meetings, writing thoughtful 
articles in the bulletin and trying to organize our complicated finances.  When no volunteers emerged for Mitzvah Day Chair, 
she took on the leadership role for both the 2012 and 2013 Mitzvah Days, which as you know were incredible events.  So next 
time you see Inger thank her for all her tireless work in support of our Caring Committee and Temple.
Another person who has been instrumental in kindling the spirit of tikun olam both within the Caring Committee and the 
Temple is our beloved Rabbi Roz.  The Caring Committee was formed under her direction and she has been our spiritual 
council, cheerleader and even recruiter for the past 7 years.  I cannot remember her ever missing a meeting – and we know 
how busy her schedule is.   As she frequently says, “How can we be a Temple without tzedakah- charity and caring for the 
poor?”  Our Temple has definitely become a more caring congregation due to her inspiration.  
The Caring Committee has not shut down for the summer.  We will be serving breakfast at Oasis in Portsmouth on  
Sunday, August 11,  from 7:00 a.m. to 9:00 a.m.  Please contact Marti Wachtel (mjw757@yahoo.com) for more information.
The next JCOC dinner is Wednesday, September 25, from 4:00 p.m.  to 6:30 p.m.  Please contact Dorianne Villani  
(dvillani@cox.net) or Anne Kramer (FannieK001@aol.com) to volunteer.  
And last but not least please join us for our next Caring Committee Meeting on Thursday, August 8, at 7:00 p.m. at the 
Temple.  Everyone is welcome.  No pressure to join – just check us out!

Sharon Ross
Past Co-chair

The Caring Committee
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SUNDAY, SEPTEMBER 8, 2013
8:30 – 8:45 a.m. 	 Bagels and juice available. Registration will be  
	 available for those who have not pre-registered.
8:45 a.m.	 Hebrew classes begin. Orientation for all Hebrew  
	 School parents will be at this time.
10:00 a.m. 	 Religious School classes begin. Orientation for all  
	 Religious School parents will be at this time.

The Religious School is getting ready for the Fall!   
Do you have a child in the Religious School or do you 
have a child ready to begin ?
You can easily pre-register your students online for the coming year:
•	 Simply go to www.ohefsholom.org
•	 Under the tab for Study, click on Religious School and 

register your children online.  

Do you know of anyone who wants to join us?
If you or someone you know is thinking about enrolling a child as a new student in 
any grade level, please contact me, Kitty Wolf, at 625-4295 or kitty@ohefsholom.org.  
I will be delighted to talk to anyone about our wonderful school.

Save The Date: The first Kids & Kiddush of the season will 
be September 20, at 5:00 p.m. 

Watch your mail for more information!

L'shalom,

Kitty Wolf, Temple Educator

In the words of our beloved Rabbi Roz, “Each of us is deeply committed to 
instilling the values of decency, responsibility, loyalty, and faith in our children 
in the best way we know how- through compelling, meaningful, and inspiring 
Jewish education.”  In response to this commitment, the Religious School 
Relief Fund was established a few years ago.   Its main purpose is to provide  
“scholarship” monies to religious school families in order to insure that all the 
children of OST receive the best Jewish learning experience possible.  
Scholarships to religious school students are partially funded by the Stern and 
Kesser Funds, which distribute 4.25% of the principal to scholarship, totaling 
about $800 each year.  Yet, in the past few years, scholarship requests have 
increased considerably, due in large part to challenging economic times.  Over 
the past 3 years scholarship requests have averaged around $4,500 per year.  
Where does the rest of the money come from? 
The remaining funds for scholarships are provided by the Religious School 
Relief Fund.  Without a dedicated source of funding, the Relief Fund relies on 
contributions from fundraising efforts and direct donations.  While the Relief 
Fund has been able to meet the demand for increased scholarship monies over 

the past few years, the Fund is always in need of replenishment…in other 
words, donations.
With the new school year approaching quickly, economic recovery continuing 
to be slow, and the reality of unexpected financial difficulties that can befall 
any of us, the Religious School Relief Fund is essential.  By providing tuition 
assistance to Religious School families it ensures that we can follow through on 
our commitment of providing a quality Jewish learning experience to all who 
seek it.
How can you help? The biggest way we all can help is through direct 
donations to the Religious School Relief Fund. So when thinking of a way to 
honor a family member, teacher or friend… or when celebrating a holiday, 
birthday, Bar or Bat Mitzvah or other lifecycle event, consider making a gift to 
the Religious School Relief Fund, a gift of Jewish learning!

 Truly, 
Karen Fine
Religious School Committee Chair

What’s up at The Religious School Committee?

RELIGIOUS SCHOOL 
OPENING DAY 2013

The Religious School Relief Fund
What is it?  What purpose does it serve?  How can YOU help?

Religious School News

Over the past year and a half, the Religious School has been operating with a 
dual position leadership model, Religious School Educator and Religious School 
Director.   Prior to this, the Principal position was held by Gail Bachman for 20+ 
years!  After much thought, evaluation, and discussion by the Executive, Personnel, 
and Religious School Committees, along with feedback from the Religious School 
Staff and parents,  a decision has been made to move in a different direction, that 
of  a one person leadership model. 

We will be starting a comprehensive search for a professional Full Time Educator 
to serve our growing educational needs  At the same time, we will be working on 
securing the necessary funds to support that position.  In the interim, Kitty Wolf has 
agreed to serve in the role of "Temple Educator" for the coming school year with the 
support of our current Religious School administrative assistant Jim Dunn, and our 
temple office administrative staff.  It is our hope that Kitty, a lifelong professional 
Reform Jewish Educator herself, will help us move forward and achieve our goal 
of having a professional Full-time Temple Educator to serve not only the Religious 
School but the entire congregation. 

We are very excited about all the possibilities such a position could offer.   We hope 
that you will join us in welcoming Kitty in her expanded role of  Temple Educator, 
and help us move the Religious School forward by supporting her, and the entire 
congregation in this effort. Along with your support, we welcome your ideas and 
suggestions about how to make our school a great Jewish learning experience for 
your entire family.

Most sincerely,

Linda Fox-Jarvis, Ohef Sholom Temple Board President
Karen Fine, Religious School Committee Chair, OST Board member

Our Religious School 
is Moving Forward

http://www.ohefsholom.org
mailto:kitty@ohefsholom.org
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Admission Tickets
OST will mail tickets about two weeks prior to Rosh Hashanah to congregants who are current in their financial obligations to 
the Temple through the September 2013 quarter.  Envelopes will be marked “High Holy Days.”
Children past high school age and up to 24 years of age will not receive admission tickets unless parents fill out a request and 
mail it to the Temple Office. Upon request, and without charge, dependents who reside in a member’s household will receive 
admission tickets. Tickets will be mailed in September. (Please fill out the enclosed Guest Request Form Enclosed and return 
to the Temple.)
Admission tickets are not required for the Yom Kippur Afternoon Study Session (led by Rabbi Steinberg) and for the 
Afternoon Memorial and Concluding services.

�hich Service Should I Attend?
It is suggested that families with children in grades 4 - 8 attend the 6:15 p.m. and the 9:00 a.m. Services (an evening and 
morning Children’s Service will run concurrently for children in K-3rd grade).

The 8:15 p.m. and 11:30 a.m. Services are suggested for families whose youngest child is in the 9th grade or above, for couples without 
children, or for single members.

In order to reinforce what our students are learning in Religious School, both in preparation for their B'nai Mitzvah and to be 
comfortable in their college Hillels and any synagogue in which they may find themselves later in life, during the early services 
the v'Ahavta, Avot and Gevurot will be chanted in Hebrew.

Children’s Service
The Children’s Worship Service, conducted by Rabbi Steinberg, Religious School Educator Kitty Wolf, and Staff, is designed 
for children in K-3rd grade.  The service will be held in the Chapel and will run concurrently with the 6:15 p.m. and the 
9:00 a.m. Services in the Sanctuary. All adults attending the service are urged to set an example for the children by observing 
the service and helping the children to refrain from talking or other disruptive behavior.

Guests
Tickets for non-affiliated out-of-town guests of members are available at $100.00 for adults and $36 for children ages 9-16, 
per ticket, paid for in advance.  (Please fill out the Guest Request Form and return it with your check.)

Armed Forces and College Students
Enlisted personnel and their families, as well as full-time college and medical students attending local schools are welcome 
guests of our Temple. They should contact the Temple office for admission tickets.

Prayer Book
Gates of Repentance, The New Union Prayer Book will be read at all services. To purchase your own copy, contact the Judaica Shop, 
where they are available at $30.00 each. 

Traffic and Parking
Raleigh Avenue will be used as the only entrance to the parking lots. There will be additional handicapped parking spots and 
traffic guards will be posted to direct traffic. Parking will also be available at Ghent United Methodist Church and First 
Presbyterian Church, as well as surrounding streets.

High Holy Days    2013/5774
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�eshuvah �tories: JOURNEYS TO JUDAISM
Join us for a three-part series on different members’ stories of their Journeys to Judaism.

August 23, 2013 - 6:30 p.m., Joanne Batson
August 30, 2013 - 6:30 p.m., David Adelman
September 6, 2013 - 6:30 p.m., Paula Russel

As we know, there are many ways to express our faith and live our Jewish lives.  On three Shabbatot, you will have 
the opportunity to hear three different expressions of individual and family commitments.  
Joanne Batson will speak about her decision to create a Jewish home and lead a Jewish life, while not formally 
choosing to become a Jew; David Adelman, born a Jew, will speak about his life-long commitment to Judaism, and 
Paula Russel will speak about her spiritual search, which culminated in conversion.

TASHLICH for all ages AT THE BEACH!
Thursday, September 5  
4:30 p.m. on the Oceanfront (Service at 5:30 p.m.)

B-Y-O-PICNIC, SWIMMING, SINGING, and CASTING OF BREADCRUMBS
Tashlich, meaning "casting away" in Hebrew, involves symbolically tossing out the sins of the previous year by throwing pieces of bread 
into a body of flowing water. Hoping to start the New Year with a clean slate, we'll gather for family fun, picnicking (bring-your-own dinner, 
blanket or table, beach umbrella, chairs, and enough breadcrumbs to cover your sins), swimming (no lifeguard on duty), a sing-along with 
Cantor Wally, and breadcrumb-casting at the beach.  Watch for more details.  If the weather makes beach-going intolerable, please check 
your email or call the Temple for alternate arrangements. 

RSVP at www.ohefsholom.org/calendar/reservations/, reservations@ohefsholom.org or by calling the office at (757) 625-4295.

Join us for an ancient, meaningful ritual with a modern, family-fun twist!

Third Annual

http://www.ohefsholom.org/calendar/reservations/
mailto:reservations@ohefsholom.org
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Contact Gail Bachman at the Temple Office to order your Memorial Plaque or Leaf.
(757)-625-4295 or gail@ohefsholom.org

       cut here and return        

GUEST ADMISSION TICKET REQUEST

Adult........................... $100 per person
Children (9 to 16)......... $36 per child

GUEST NAME:

Your Name:

Request for members’ children between high school age and 24 years old who are dependents living in the 
members’ household (no charge).

Name of Children:

Your name:

Tree of Life and Tree ofRemembrance
The Tree of Life offers a wonderful way to remember a friend or loved 
one for a special occasion, such as an anniversary, birthday, Bar or Bat 
Mitzvah and any other special occasion. 
The Tree of Remembrance is also a beautiful way of remembering a 
loved one. 
Leaves are $150 and may be seen on our beautiful trees as you enter 
the foyer to the sanctuary from the Raleigh Avenue entrance.

Memorial Plaques
Purchasing a Memorial Plaque is a beautiful way of memorializing 
someone we have lost. The Memorial Plaques are lit on the 
anniversary of the beloved’s Yahrzeit and at the Memorial Service  
on Yom Kippur. 
The plaques are $500 and are inscribed with the name of the 
deceased, date of birth and death.

mailto:757)-625-4295orgail@ohefsholom.org%EF%80%A2cuthereandreturn%EF%80%A2GUESTADMISSIONTICKETREQUESTAdult...........................$100perpersonChildren
mailto:757)-625-4295orgail@ohefsholom.org%EF%80%A2cuthereandreturn%EF%80%A2GUESTADMISSIONTICKETREQUESTAdult...........................$100perpersonChildren
mailto:757)-625-4295orgail@ohefsholom.org%EF%80%A2cuthereandreturn%EF%80%A2GUESTADMISSIONTICKETREQUESTAdult...........................$100perpersonChildren
mailto:757)-625-4295orgail@ohefsholom.org%EF%80%A2cuthereandreturn%EF%80%A2GUESTADMISSIONTICKETREQUESTAdult...........................$100perpersonChildren
mailto:757)-625-4295orgail@ohefsholom.org%EF%80%A2cuthereandreturn%EF%80%A2GUESTADMISSIONTICKETREQUESTAdult...........................$100perpersonChildren
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Book of Remembrance Form

PLEASE INSCRIBE THE FOLLOWING NAMES IN THE BOOK OF REMEMBRANCE

In Memory of (please print):
 
_________________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________________

_________________________________________________________________________________________
 
_________________________________________________________________________________________
 
_________________________________________________________________________________________

Remembered by (please print):
 
_________________________________________________________________________________________

Enclosed is my contribution of.......     $50        $75       $100   

Please include check with request form and make payable to Ohef Sholom Temple. 

Book of �emembrance -5774
It has long been a very beautiful tradition to inscribe the names of our dearly departed in our Book of Remembrance. 
This is a meaningful way of acknowledging our perpetual love for those who have passed away but remain always in 
our hearts and minds.
Our Book of Remembrance reminds us of  the warm and deep affection we shared with those whom we cherished.  
The book is distributed to the congregation at the Afternoon Service on the Day of Atonement, when we are most 
poignantly reminded of our dear ones.  It contains the Memorial Worship Service and suitable meditations for the day.
Please fill out the form below by listing the names of those you want to remember, and return the form and your 
check to the office no later than August 26, 2013.

Ohef Sholom Temple Cordially Invites You to Join Us as We 

Break the Fast
Take the opportunity to exchange High Holy Day greetings with your fellow congregants immediately following 

the Concluding Service, Saturday, September 14, 2013

	 Adult	 Child (13 and under)
	 $18.00   	$10.00
After August 31:	 $25.00	 $15.00 

Check must accompany reservation form		    TOTAL INCLUDED:  $______________
R.S.V.P. no later than September 9, 2013

Name/s:____________________________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________________ 
__________________________________________________________________________
Special Requests: ________________________________________________________________________

Please note payments are non-refundable. Reservations will not be accepted after September 9, 2013.

additional amount
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NOTES FOR THE HIGH HOLY DAYS

	 Please be thoughtful of fellow Congregants and respectful of this  
	 sacred occasion by arriving on time, and departing as quietly  
	 as possible.

	 Our ushers are volunteer members of  the Congregation. They deserve  
	 respect and cooperation.

	 All doors except those at the Stockley Gardens entrance will be closed  
	 once services have begun in the Sanctuary.

	 As at all Services, worshippers are not to enter or leave the Sanctuary  
	 during standing prayers or during the Rabbi’s sermon.

	 Congregants should be sure to bring their tickets to all High Holy Day  
	 Services. To ensure safety and security, ushers will check tickets at the door  
	 even if the tickets have already been shown to security guards.

	 Please turn off all cell phones and pagers prior to entering  
	 the Sanctuary.

Ohef Sholom Temple 
will mail tickets about 
two weeks prior to 
Rosh Hashanah to 
congregants who 
are current in their 
financial obligations 
to the Temple through 
the September 2013 
quarter. Envelopes will 
be marked  
“High Holy Days.”  

OSTY - YOM KIPPUR 
FOOD DRIVE

A bag will be given out at 
Rosh Hashanah. Please fill 
the bag with non-perishable 
and canned goods for the 
Food Bank of Southeastern 
Virginia, Jewish Family Ser-
vices and the OST "Warm 
Heart" Soup Kitchen.

*Please drop off  these 
bags at the Yom Kippur 

morning service.
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